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HOW TO ALLOW A GREATER STRENGTH IN THE

STRUCTURAL ORGANIZATION IN THE CONFERENCE 

OF THE PROVINCIALS FROM EUROPE AND THE MIDDLE EAST

Joaquín González, C.M.  

Provincial from Madrid

  Presentation.


Fr. Norbert Ensch, current president of CEVIM, through the secretary, Fr. Giuseppe Turati,  has asked me to prepare a short paper on the following theme: “How to give a greater structural and organizational dynamism to the CEVIM”? More than an overall account, they were asking me to present a number of sparking-points for our dialogue and our work in groups. Therefore this is what I intend in this simple communication.  I hope that, between us all,  we may give a greater impetus to the “Provincials Conference” and may find adequate ways for an effective organization. 


You all know that the idea of establishing CEVIM goes back to 1989, at the meeting of the Provincials in Rio de Janeiro; and that it was formed as such on April 24 and 25, 1990, in Paris.  During this last meeting, the Statutes were drawn up with eleven Articles that defined the existence, the objectives and the work of the said Conference.  


The Conference was born with the purpose of cooperation among the European Continent Provinces, and it wanted also to give an answer to the need that common initiatives be more effective.  Since its establishment fifteen years have already gone by.  The meetings have been in Paris(1990),  Austria,  Italy (La Verna),  Salamanca,  Poland,  Ireland,  Salamanca,  Germany-Holland,  Rome, Lebanon,  Madrid,  Ireland,  Poland,  Naples,  Rome,  and now in Germany (2005).


Thinking about giving a great impulse to the structure and to the organization of the CEVIM, I will present now some ideas and possible lines of action in order for us all to to be able, in future dialogue, to evaluate and elaborate them, or to add new proposals.

1. TO MAKE CLEAR THE IDENTIY OF CEVIM.

The Europe that is being formed as a “UNION” (and it is close to a political unity) impels us all (and our Provinces) toward unity.  It impels us to forge more permanent bonds, that must bring us to a mutual enrichment through meetings,  conferences,  common projects and mutual help. CEVIM has to play an important part in the growth of this Unity and in developing a better understanding of the identity of this Conference.  We have to work continuously to reach a “European consciousness”.  A “consciousness” that will be stir up, mainly among the younger missionaries, ideas of unity and a strong desire to partake in common undertakings.


CEVIM has to be “the soul”;  it must have and also transmit a“consciousness” of belonging to a universal Congregation, but with a presence and a history on the European Continent and in the Middle East.  There is more that unites us than divides us.  We have more similarities than differences.


In the letter that our previous Superior General, Fr Maloney, sent to the Provincials gathered in Naples (May 3, 2003), he had a paragraph with this title: “To make clear the identity of CEVIM as a Conference”.  Fr. Maloney told us: “Among the Conferences of Provincials, CEVIM has, in my opinion, more difficulties in establishing its identity. It is not its fault. Other General Superiors tell me that their European Conferences experience the same difficulty”.  


We may not see with satisfaction the way travelled up to this point, or it may be that we may feel unhappy, but we must ask ourselves very seriously: Has our Conference a clear identity? What are the difficulties found in establishing this identity? And what solutions can we offer to continue creating this “European consciousness” among us, and thus be able to build a greater unity and collaboration?

2. TO GIVE CEVIM A NEW STATUTE AND A NEW STRUCTURE

I believe that a new important step, that would help to clarify our identity, would be to give CEVIM a new Statute.  During the General Assembly, the Missioners, gathered by continental groups, presented, as a means of reviving our vocation,  this first line of action: “To Strengthen the Provincials Conference in Europe and in the Middle East with a Statute and a new Structure”.  We are working on it.  We already have a rough draft to be presented for discussion and approval.


One of the things that should be very well defined in the new statutes is what structural form we want to give ourselves.  In the Statutes, the role of the permanent Secretary of CEVIM should be clearly established.  He, chosen from outside the group of Provincials, should be the key person to give stability to CEVIM, to be a point of reference and communication with the General Curia and the rest of the Conferences of Provincials.  This appointment should last three years, renewable for a second and even a third term of three years.


CEVIM also needs a President who, logically, should be one of the Provincials in 

Office.  He should hold this office for at least three years, since it is necessary to offer stability and continuity to the works that are the responsibility of this office. The President must be helped by a presidential committee, that is, by some members chosen from the group of Provincials, also for three years.  And it would be good that these assistants would represent the three important regions in the Conference: north-central countries, Eastern countries and countries from the Mediterranean and Middle East.


The Conference should have annual meetings, each time in different place, with the exception of the years in which the date and place are assigned for meetings of the General Assembly or for the International Meeting of Provincials.  When preparing the meeting of CEVIM, the President, through the Secretary, will always invite the Provincial of the place where the meeting will take place to participate.


It should be good to keep a fixed time for meetings; in this case, the second week after Easter.  Therefore, if we decide on the grouping of regions of the Conference, these regions may assign their own schedule of meetings, activities and number of commissions.  In such a case, the Provincials could delegate different confreres.


It would always be good to have fluent communication between CEVIM and the General Curia.  The new statutes should include this matter.  It would be suitable if the Superior General, the General Assistant “in charge”, or another General Assistant could be present in the meetings.  


Do you believe that this structure could afford more efficiency to the Conference?


What other proposals will you have for a better organization?

3.   TO SET UP WORK REGIONS IN THE CEVIM

I have already previously suggested this proposal. Father Maloney, in the letter addressed to the Provincials gathered in Naples, also told us:


“Europe is diverse and different. Diversity, in fact, has been one of its permanent characteristics.  With the coming of new nations into the European Union, it will be still more diverse. This diversity has been a source of great richness. But this has also pressed some to pose this question; Would it be better to have two or three Conferences of Provincials in Europe, since our situations, economical, cultural, political and regional are so different? Others, on the contrary, ask: How can we think about dividing the Conference just when this European Community is increasing the number of its members?


I believe that the Conference has to be “one and unique”.  This will give us a feeling of European Unity.  But, by strengthening unity, I suggest that different regions should be established within the same Conference.There could be three regions: North-Central countries, countries from the East, and countries from the Mediterranean and Middle East.  It would easier for us to plan common activities, since we live similar realities.  We must be able to keep unity, but at the same time we must be aware of our great diversity.  If we decide on the establishment of regions within our own Conference then, at the same time, these regions should design their own programme of meetings and work and, thus, they could form as many commissions as are deemed necessary.  In this case, the Provincials could delegate other confreres to work with the established commissions.  This is the reality of our Europe, plural and diverse, and this is a challenge for all of us. It is our richness, but it is also a big limitation. What advantages do you see in establishing ‘working regions’ within the Conference?  What are the difficulties?  If you support it, how many regions do you propose within the structure of CEVIM?

4.   DEVISE A WAY FOR COMMUNICATION. 


This year, Pope John Paul II has chosen for the 39th world day of social communication, that will be celebrated in May, the following theme: “The communications media to help understanding of peoples”.  Certainly, there is no doubt that the means of communication exert a vast and strong influence, training and informing at different levels.


Article 2 of the current statutes states that CEVIM has as its end to encourage information among the Provinces. I believe that we must design ways of communication to promote and increase mutual knowledge among our Provinces.  This does not mean replacing Nuntia, or FAMVIN,  but  it may be something complementary,  it may be a small bulletin or a communications organ to share news and experiences;  or it may be a WEB page.  I believe that all this requires time, and interest in our part to have it for real, with a timetable, and to keep it going. But whoever wants something, has to pay for it.


What would be the adequate formula to help communication within the CEVIM?  Who would take care of this work? The secretary? Could it be another confrere, with  knowledge of languages?  What will be the most effective way to help communication:  bulletin, web,  others?

5.   TO WORK  ON SOME COMMON PROJECTS.


Article 3 of the statutes says that CEVIM will foster a better knowledge of the Vincentian Family and an increase of the Vincentian Spirit, by presenting activities and exchanges in the area of formation and missionary activities, devising methods and means for initiation.


During the years of CEVIM’s existence, different common activities have been performed.  Some, following proposals of the Superior General; others, by the initiative of the Conference members. There have been joint activities with very good experiences for all, but others remain stranded in the road; maybe it was not their right time.  The Conference will remain very modest if there is only a meeting a year in which to come to know the life of Provinces, to share experiences and to think about common themes.  From initiatives and common projects, a greater strength can be given to the Conference.


The previous Superior General, Fr. Maloney, has insisted on a generous effort and imagination in order to make possible the establishment of one or two Internal Seminaries in the whole of Europe; one or two theology seminaries; a popular European mission with the cooperation of Vincentian Priests, Students, Daughters of Charity and Lay Vincentians; the establishment of a Vincentian Bureau at the Seat of the European Union; the founding of a Residence for diocesan priests from Asia or from Africa who want to undertake postgraduate studies in Europe; a programme of regular meetings of European Vincentian professors; the programme of periodical meetings of advisers of European Lay Vincentians;  fostering interest in issues like- the situation of  refugees, immigration, Islam; promoting vocations; helping foreign missions and the enhancement of MISEVI;  the formation of superiors as caretakers of the local community; the start of a network among European Provincials…


All these have been the proposals given to CEVIM. Some have been studied more then others. We have nowfor CEVIM, three lines of action to revitalize our vocation; three to reinforce our apostolic activity; three to renew our community life (cfr.  DAG’04, pages 15, 18, 21.  We may need to study, with greater effort, some of these “lines of action”, or some of the proposals that were presented previously.   


This meeting may be an opportune moment to pay attention to some of them and later, to carry out the decisions made. A permanent structure and a firm organization for CEVIM, I believe, can help us to coordinate more easily our projects with the hope of an efficient execution of the initiatives undetaken.


Do you think that common projects can help strengthen CEVIM? Having in mind the “Final Document of the last General Assembly”, which of the proposed lines of action seem to you more urgent to be carried out in the next three years? And what steps can we take to execute them?  What other proposals could be taken?

CONCLUSION


CEVIM has to be a valid organism for forming a “European conscience” in the Congregation of the Mission. Very important steps have been taken and great interest has been placed on the good organization of the meetings held up to this time.  The same may be said regarding organized activities by CEVIM. But we still can do more and we must do it and better. All our efforts to manifest our identity, to endow the Conference with a better organization and to create a greater internal strength deserve the effort.  Let this simple reflection be a contribution to that!


I close with some words from the apostolic exhortation to the Church in Europe:

Be sure!  The Gospel of hope never fails!  In the vicissitudes of history, yesterday and today, it is the light that shines, and leads, and helps you in the trials;  it is the proclamation of a new world;  it is the announcement of a new beginning,  the invitation for all,  believers or not,  to trace roads always new that will lead to the “Europe of the Spirit to make it a true “common house” where true joy abides. (Nº 121).  In that, we must hope.  

                                                                          (Madrid, January 31, 2005) 
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